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May 18, 2015
GBOS Monthly Meeting

FINAL MINUTES
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room
Call to Order 7:02 p.m.  Erin Eker, Co-Chair   

     Attending:  Erin Eker, Sam Daniel, Tommy O’Malley, Robert Snitzer


David Chadwick arrived 7:05

Minutes Changes, additions, revisions and final approval
GBOS May 2015 Agenda






Approved 4-0
GBOS/MOA Quarterly Meeting Minutes





Approved 3-0
GBOS April 2015 Regular Meeting Minutes




Approved 5-0
GBOS Special Meeting Re: Public Safety Meeting Minutes


Approved 5-0
GBOS/LUC Joint Work Session Re: Community Council Meeting Minutes
Approved 4-0
Announcements:
· GBOS 2016 Grant Applications are available at the Post Office, Gerrish Library and Girdwood Parks and Rec Office Bulletin boards, as well as on line at www.muni.org/gbos.   Applications are due by Thursday, June 25 at 3PM.  The GBOS work session for initial review of applications is scheduled for Wednesday, September 9 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room. 

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Alyeska Highway and Alyeska Highway Safety Pedestrian corridor presentation by Sean Holland, State of Alaska Dept of Transportation

Presentation by Edith McKee, SOA DOT.  

Path reconstruction and Highway repaving occurring simultaneously in summer 2016

Path to increase to 12’ (10’ path with 1’ shoulder on each side)

Road to decrease to 30’ (11’ lanes with 4’ shoulders on each side)

Staying within existing easement.  

Adding striping and signage for crosswalks at Timberline and at Hightower/Egloff.  Move pedestrian signage closer to intersection at Hightower/Egloff.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Sam Daniel:  Expresses concern about crossing.  Request button to activate crosswalk blinking light so that more attention is given by drivers.  Constant flash does not get attention as well.

David Chadwick:  Requests new crosswalk sign with flashing LED lights

DOT response is that Highway Safety Improvement Program funds don’t cover on-demand flashing light for intersection with this volume of traffic according to data models.

Lewis Leonard:  Sees kids crossing every day, and poor driving.  Intersection needs on demand crosswalk overhead light to get adequate attention for safe crossing.  Offended that state is making decision based on models showing insufficient incidents to warrant safer crosswalk.  Girdwood has experienced significant losses due to pedestrian/vehicle collisions.

David Chadwick:  What can GBOS do to encourage better signage for this intersection.  High volume of children crossing busy road alone.  Can GBOS purchase a more modern flashing light for installation there?

Sean Holland (DOT):  Overhead light with call-button would run in the hundreds of thousands of dollars.  HSIP Funding can’t pay for it with this project, but we can look for other funding sources.

David Chadwick:  DOT and GBOS are thinking of different types of signs.  GBOS seeks upgraded, brighter sign similar to the one that is currently installed, which can be activated by pedestrians as needed.

Can bike path be moved so that it isn’t adjacent to Alyeska Highway higher up on the highway (toward T intersection with Arlberg).  

DOT:  Can’t change proximity of path and road at that location, but looking in to curbing to make more separation between path and road.

Improved pathway from Crow Creek Rd to Forest Service building will sweep toward highway at higher volume intersections (ie:  Mine Roads) to improve visibility of pedestrians and bikers by drivers.
2. Chugach Electric Association, Phil Steyer and Andrew Loughlin (Project Engineer)  present information on 6 miles of transmission line work between Powerline Pass and the Seward Highway near Indian.

Phil Steyer discussed undergrounding of overhead lines at Olympic Mtn Loop this summer during Olympic Mtn Loop construction project.

Several short outages planned for June, will notify on Facebook.

Andrew Loughlin then discussed Quartz Creek Transmission line Rebuild along Powerline Pass on Seward Highway.  Originally built in 1962 and nearing end of service life.  Replacement to 230 KV line, won’t be energized past 115 KV.  Construction of project expected from June-October.

Erin Eker asks if it is possible to include undergrounding of power lines in Alyeska Highway paving and bike path project in Summer 2016.  This project is not in 5 year plan.  When construction projects involve power lines, this can be amended.  However, this cost would need to be covered by users and cost is typically approximately $500,000 per mile.

3. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee – Brian Burnett
Sean Holland (DOT) attended Trails Meeting on 5/5 and presented project on Alyeska Highway.  After presentation, Trails Committee hiked south end of Iditarod National Historic Trail to look at treadwork and trail alignment work to do with Anchorage Park Foundation Grant match.

Winner Creek Trail is seeing lots of use.  Request that bikers heed “walk your bike” requirement on first 7/10 mile of the trail, or use Nordic trail for that section.  This section of trail is intended to be user friendly for people with less mobility.  

Alyeska is open for hiking on Maxes side and bowl side to tram.  Please don’t hike above tram and don’t hike North Face trail yet.

b. T.A.S.C. – Lynne’ Doran 
No report

c. Cemetery Committee – Tommy O’Malley
Waiting to move forward with RFP.
d. Girdwood Tennis Court Committee – Leola Rutherford and Jerry Fox
Waiting for bid process to close.

e. Public Safety Task Force – Sam Daniel/Tommy O’Malley
Sam Daniel reports that task force first met 2 weeks ago.  Task force is made up of:
Sam Daniel, Tommy O’Malley, Lou Theiss, Mike Opalka, Chief Chadwick.

Reviewing options presented thus far.  In comparing creating Girdwood Police Service Area costs to joining Anchorage Police Service Area, it seems Girdwood option is very expensive, regardless of level of policing, due to startup and equipment costs.

Public Safety Task Force requested and received Resolution from GBOS to request Legislature allow State Troopers to stay until June, 2016 to allow election and to consider ways to keep trooper enforcement in Girdwood.

Task force is working on dialog with Municipality of Anchorage and Anchorage Police.  Requesting consideration of reduced service models, giving Girdwood less service than that of Anchorage due to concern of impact of full service on taxpayers.

Meeting today with George Vakalis (city manager), Police Chief Mark Mew, Deputy Chief Myron Fanning, Dennis Wheeler & Todd Sherwoood (municipal attorneys), and sub-committee members.  At the meeting, the following items were discussed:

· Task force requested that the Mayor reach out to the Governor and Legislature and let them know that he is supportive of the GBOS resolution passed last week.    

· Task force requested that Anchorage service, if it occurs, has frequent representation by officer in charge at GBOS and other community meetings.  

· Task force brought up that other communities, such as Portage, Bird, Indian, Rainbow and Crow Creek have not been addressed by MOA about police issue.  This is outside of GBOS purview.

· Task force to propose levels of service to Anchorage Police Department that would be acceptable to Girdwood.

· Task force to reach out to incoming Berkowitz administration

Tommy O’Malley states that Anchorage Police Dept and Municipality are only interested in using their model approach, which is 3 officers per shift, 24/7.

Municipality doesn’t understand that Girdwood can’t afford this level of service and doesn’t’ need it.  It is unlikely that Girdwood and Municipal voters will agree to increase in tax to include Girdwood in Anchorage Service Area.

Working hard to keep troopers until June 2016.  It is in the charter that APD will respond to emergencies in Girdwood and other communities within Municipality of Anchorage.

Regardless, this will have a huge impact on Girdwood property owners.  Task Force must do what is best for Girdwood, long term.

Lou Theiss:  Remember that getting outlying areas to be included in Girdwood service also requires that they vote in favor of the proposition.  If they vote no, it would kill the entire plan.  They may not be included in Girdwood ballot proposition in order to avoid this possibility.

Mike Opalka:  Girdwood Service Area and joining Anchorage Service area are similar costs, but much less service from Girdwood Service option.  Taxpayers would pay a bit more, but would receive much less for their money.  There are benefits to having 3 police officers in Girdwood 24/7:  highway enforcement, crosswalk enforcement, community policing.

More meetings ahead, including community meetings.  It is unlikely that much progress will be made with the current administration as they are out in one month.  Focus on working with transition team for Berkowitz administration.

4. Liaison Report  - Kyle Kelley

Tennis courts are out for bid.

Non profit GBOS rec grant cycle is currently open.

Rotary Park Clean Up scheduled for this SAT in the morning.

Campground open, hosts are in place

Contracts:  Turf/Trash, weeding and window cleaning are under way

Hiring Parks and Rec staff:  still pending in Muni system

Re-seeding Town Square Park, adding mock orange bushes and wind toy from Diane Bahnson fund.

Working on info boards, approx 75% complete

Adding 6-8’ spruce tree for tree lighting in center of park.

Beautification Event:  June 6 at 11AM in Town Square Park followed by BBQ

New benches arriving for Nina’s wall.  Arctic Airwalkers to move electric for pump.

Forest Fair:  a couple of items remaining, overall on track.

Fungus Fair:  August 28-30 

Roads:  Dust control done except for areas where AWWU is still working.

Olympic Mtn Loop:  Project starting soon.  Construction all summer.
Arlberg:  Alyeska Resort and State working on wetlands mitigation

Egloff:  Moving forward with preliminary concepts.  Expect Open House or other public gathering later this summer for DOT to present design ideas.
Budgets:  


$364,308 in undesignated fund


Roads under budget due to winter lack of snow

Room for summer projects in budget


Parks and Rec at 30% of budget


IGS are on target

5. Supervisor Reports

A) Land Use – David Chadwick/Brian Burnett
Major concerns re community council were that Girdwood wants to maintain unified voice in talking to State and City.  Need to represent Crow Creek Road. Overall consensus is that current system works well but language needs to be refined.  Charter must be changed to make this fit in Municipality.  Hope to complete for vote in April election.

B) Roads- Erin Eker/Liaison Report
In Liaison report
C) Parks & Rec – Robert Snitzer/Liaison Report
In Liaison report
D) Public Safety & Fire – Tommy O’Malley/Chief Chadwick
Call volume at Girdwood Fire somewhat down over last year.

William Day is new Deputy Chief


Wood lot open Saturdays, use it instead of trying to burn


Contained fires are legal, keep 15’ from any other structure, wood, etc.

Chief Chadwick announced his resignation and submitted letter of resignation effective April 2016.

E) Utilities- Sam Daniel
AWWU provided letter updating Girdwood that water fluoridation is to start in August.
Public Comment:

Persons offering public comment must state their full name and address.  Public Comment is limited to three (3) minutes per person and must be on subjects not listed on the agenda.
Erin Eker welcomes Jerry Fox and Michelle Gregersen in audience.  Jerry and Michelle expressed interest to be write in candidates for GBOS.  City Clerks office says it will be late June or July before write in candidates are certified. 
OLD BUSINESS:
6. LUC Item 1504-04  Zellmer Townhouses Request for Letter of Non Objection for

Conditional Use Permit. (Marco Zaccaro, Z Architects)

2nd presentation at GBOS.  Zellmer townhouses are 4 units located at 180 Taos Road.

Similar design as previously approved project at that location.  Current project is smaller than original design by prior owner.

Project protects views and light of neighboring homes.  Keep stand of trees to shield from street view and lots on Verbier Way.

Drainage plan in place and to code.

Each until has 1 indoor and 1 outdoor parking space.  1 extra space available for visitors.

David Chadwick:  Happy with project, glad to see that architect and new owners have been responsive to comments from GBOS from original process with prior owner.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to provide a letter of non-objection for a conditional use permit for Zellmer Townhouse project as presented at this GBOS meeting.

Motion by David Chadwick 

Motion passes 5-0

7. Girdwood Volunteer Fire & Rescue Inc (GVFR) request for Letter of Non Objection to use 406

Account funds to pay for refurbishment of Rescue 41 and for data 911 terminal for command/control vehicle.  
As requested at the last GBOS meeting, GVFR provided list of anticipated projects and expenses in upcoming 3 years.

Currently $607,000 in the GVFR 406 fund, less the amount approved at the April GBOS meeting.

Data 911 terminal cost has been adjusted to approximately $5000.

Rescue 41 refurbishment cost has been adjusted to approximately $230,000

Total cost for these 2 projects is approximately $235,000.

Sam Daniel:  Based on upcoming projects slated for 2016 and expected deposit in 2016 budget cycle, this doesn’t leave much in the bank after 2017.  

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to provide a letter of non-objection for the Girdwood Volunteer Fire and Rescue Inc to use approximately $235,000 currently held in the GVFR 406 fund for a Data 911 terminal and refurbishment of Rescue 41 vehicle, as presented at this GBOS meeting.

Motion by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Robert Snitzer

Motion passes 5-0
8. Girdwood Forest Fair request for Letter of Non-Objection for permit, request for fee waiver and extended hours of operations on Friday for anniversary celebration.
Girdwood Forest Fair requests approval of site plan, fee waiver and extended hours of operation on Fri night for 40th anniversary celebration.  Event to wrap up at 11PM on FRI night.  Beer garden and acoustic music in beer garden until 11.

Confusion at the meeting based on extension of music until 11PM, as original documentation was for music to end at 10 and beer garden to close at 11.  This has been clarified with Gus O”Malley:  Main stage closes at 10, acoustic music in Beer Garden ends at 11 with the end of beer sales.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to provide a letter of non-objection for the Girdwood Forest Fair 2015 fee waiver and a one hour extension of acoustic music in the Beer Garden and Beer Garden beer sales until 11PM.

Motion by Tommy O’Malley

Motion Passes 5-0

9. Update of status of Girdwood Community Council discussion 
Largely this item was already discussed earlier in agenda.

GBOS requests that LUC provide a motion to request GBOS work on amending charter to allow GBOS and LUC to continue operating in current roles in representing community interests.

10. Acceptance of additional service time by Erin Eker and David Chadwick while election results are being certified. 
Erin Eker and David Chadwick agree to continue to serve in current roles for GBOS through June GBOS regular meeting.  City Clerks office is expected to certify election results in end of June, beginning of July.
Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors accepts the offers by Erin Eker and David Chadwick to continue in their roles with GBOS through the June, 2015 Regular Meeting.

Motion by Sam Daniel/2nd by Tommy O’Malley

Motion passes 5-0
NEW BUSINESS:  

11. Safety Issue Alaska Cannabis Bowl
Diana Livingston addressed that there is a two-day party in Girdwood advertised broadly on social media over the weekend of June 5-6. Location of party is unknown.  
Two concerns regarding this event:

Safety concerns

Girdwood has worked for years to overcome pot smoking hippie image with Municipality and State.  Difficult to counter this unwanted negative advertising.

Girdwood Board of Supervisors discusses event.  
No one is aware of location.  Property owners and booking agencies should make sure they know what is happening at their homes.  Individuals should speak out about their concerns of this event, perhaps through social media now that promoter of this event is on the Girdwood Facebook page. 

Tommy O’Malley to discuss the event with Troopers and request support from Girdwood Alaska State Troopers if needed.  GBOS to post on their Facebook page that there will be increased trooper presence on those days.

Action Item Updates as assigned:

Letters of Non-Objection  to be written by Margaret:

Zellmer Townhouses 
- signed by Erin Eker


Fire & Rescue spending – signed by Tommy O’Malley


Forest Fair fee waiver and extension – signed by Erin Eker
Request for Executive Session:
None
Meeting Adjourned 9:30PM
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